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Guide to Leading Successful Lobhby Visits
STEP 1

Schedule a visit with your legislator(s), and let us know

Use https://bit.ly/legislatorpa to find your State Representative and Senator and to get their
contact information. Review the list of current co-sponsors on page 9 of this guide to see if
your legislator has signed on to the Patient Safety Act yet.

Call them first (Mon-Fri, 9am-4pm) to schedule a time to meet with them in their local of-
fice. Then, follow up with an email: edit and send our sample outreach email on page 5
or write your own. When you reach out, make sure to state your name and that you are
a constituent, say why you are asking for a visit, and suggest two or three meeting dates
and times that work for you.

When you have scheduled a meeting, email our Political Organizer, Dwayne, with details at
dwayne.heisler@seiuhcpa.org.

Step 1 Best Practices:

« Make friends :) Remember the name and title of the person you are communicating
with to schedule the meeting. You will most likely speak to them again!

« You might need to follow up several times in order to get a meeting. Persistence is key!
« When you confirm the meeting: Make sure that the date, time, and location are clear.

Step 1 Helpful Links & Tools:

- Find your legislator & their contact info: https://bit.ly/legislatorpa
« Sample Legislator Outreach Email on page 5.

« Sample Follow-Up Call Script on page 5.

« When you schedule a meeting, email Dwayne with details at
dwayne.heisler@seiuhcpa.org.

STEP 2:

Recruit a team of local nurses to join you for your visit

Legislators are most likely to listen to nurses who (a) live or work in their district, and (b)
show that they’re not alone. Assemble a team by inviting coworkers or other nurses you
know and connecting with other healthcare workers and allies in your area.

When you email Dwayne with the details of your meeting, we will send you an outreach list
with other nurses in your district. You should call and text those nurses, as well as others,

to invite them to attend. Plan to huddle with your team at least 15 minutes before the actu-
al lobby meeting to make sure everyone signs in (use the sign-in form on page 7) and is on

the same page with the plan. 2



Step 2 Best Practices:

« The more specific you can be with other nurses on the front end, the better. For example:
“We’re meeting with our State Rep next Wednesday to discuss the staffing crisis and ask
for their support on the Patient Safety Act. Can you join to share your perspective?”

« This is your meeting. If someone you invite is really off-topic or insists on using
the opportunity to talk about unrelated issues, you should politely uninvite them,
explaining the focus of this meeting and encouraging them to reach out to their
legislator on their own about the issues they care most about.

Step 2 Helpful Links & Tools:

+ When you email Dwayne with the details of your scheduled lobby meeting, we will
provide a list of local nurses who have taken action in support of safe staffing before.
You should call and text them to invite them to your lobby meeting.

« Sign-in Sheet for prep meeting is on page 7 of this packet.

STEP 3:

Share your story, and use the Legislative Leave-Behind

For a lot more information about how to run a successful lobby meeting, please review the
“Best Practices for Lobby Meetings” included on page 6 of this packet. There are three
primary things we want to do when we lobby: 1.) Share your story of the crisis from your
perspective, 2.) Ask the legislator to take concrete action to address the issue, and 3.) Give
them our Legislative Leave-Behind (pages 8-9 of this packet) and schedule a follow-up.

Step 3 Best Practices:

« Send the appropriate Legislative Leave-Behind document to your legislator ahead of
the meeting, so they can have it to reference as you talk about the issues.

« Also share the Leave-Behind with any other members who will be attending the visit.

« Take some time to review the Leave-Behind sheet before going into your meeting.
For each bullet point, take a few notes that highlight your own personal experience at
the bedside. This will help give your meeting structure and make your talking points
more compelling.

+ Remember: most legislators and their staff really don’t know about what it’s like to
be at the bedside and you really do. Consider your first hand experience as your
credentials for being a policy expert in healthcare.

Step 3 Helpful Links & Tools:
Legislative Leave-Behind to Give to Legislator is on pages 8-9.




STEP 4:

Take a picture, schedule a follow-up, and debrief with your team

Before you wrap up the meeting, take a picture! Even if you are in a virtual meeting: take
a screenshot. This is an important step for legislator accountability and it’s always valu-
able to show nurse advocacy in action. Email or text the photo(s) to our Political Organizer
Dwayne Heisler at dwayne.heisler@seiuhcpa.org or 570-317-6214, and please make sure
to include the full names of everyone in the photo.

Schedule a follow-up with the legislator or their staff. If nothing else, you should ask if they
will be available to meet with nurses on May 2nd! Once you adjourn the meeting, take
about 15 minutes to debrief with the other members who attended: What went well? What
did not go well? What’s next? What should our next steps be with the decision-maker you
lobbied? Ask the other members if they are interested in being involved in this type of ad-
vocacy moving forward. If so, add their contact info to your phone and let them know that
you'’ll follow up soon with some next steps.

Step 4 Best Practices:

« Don’t forget to take a picture: Make sure the legislator (or staff person) and as many
nurses as possible are visible. Take 2-3 shots just in case one is blurry.

« Be as concrete as you can in talking about your follow-up with legislators. Try to put
either a specific or general date on the follow-up: “I'll give you a call on Tuesday” or
“Pll call your office the last week in February...” or “I'll see you at the Capitol on May
2nd!”

- If they don’t schedule a follow-up with you, or are dismissive about the idea, then just
let them know: “We’ll follow up soon”

+  We want our nurse advocates to have a good experience (even if the meeting is
frustrating or the legislator doesn’t do what we want). Make time to check in and de-
brief with the other nurses who attend. If the meeting went well, it’s fun to celebrate
together; if the meeting didn’t go well, it’s fun to vent together!

- The final - but absolutely critical - step is to call our Political Organizer Dwayne
Heisler with a report from your meeting. This is particularly important for coordinat-
ing our legislative outreach across the state - we need to know who is talking to who,
and the outcome of those meetings so that we can coordinate effectively across so
many different districts and nurse organizations!

Step 4 Helpful Links & Tools:
- Email or text all photos of your visits (with names!) to dwayne.heisler@seiuhcpa.org

« Call Dwayne and report how your visit went at 570-317-6214.




Sample Qutreach Materials

Call script to schedule a meeting:

Hi! My name is [Your Name], I'm a constituent of [Legislator’s Name]. | work as a [Job
Title] at [Facility], along with other nurses in the district, and am an active volunteer with
[Name of Your Nursing Organization - Nurse Alliance, Nurses of PA, JNESO, etc.]. We
are looking to schedule a meeting with [Legislator’s Name] to discuss the staffing crisis
we’re facing, to give them a sense of what it is like for caregivers in our community. We're
hoping to meet with [Legislator’s Name] on [Proposed Date & Time 1] or [Proposed Date
& Time 2] to discuss their support for the Patient Safety Act. Would the [Legislator’s Title:
“Representative” or “Senator”] be available to meet with us at those times?

Confirming a Meeting Checklist:
0 Talked to correct person & have accurate / updated contact info for the office.
0 Confirmed date and time of meeting.
0 Confirmed who from their office will attend (legislator, chief of staff, etc.)
0 Confirmed the location (if virtual, who is hosting the meeting & link.)

Email script to schedule a meeting:

Hello, my name is [Your Name], I'm a constituent of [Legislator’s Name]. | work as a [Job
Title] at [Facility], along with other nurses in the district, and am an active volunteer with
[Name of Your Nursing Organization - Nurse Alliance, Nurses of PA, JNESO, etc.]. We
are looking to schedule a meeting with [Legislator’s Name] to discuss the staffing crisis
we’re facing, to give them a sense of what it is like for caregivers in our community, and to
talk about the urgency of passing the Patient Safety Act in 2023.

We are available to meet on:

[Proposed Date & Time 1]

[Proposed Date & Time 2]

Do either of those dates work for the [Legislator’s Title: “Representative” or “Senator”]?
Please call or email me at the information below for any questions or follow-up you may
have.

Thank you,

[Your Name]

[Your Phone Number]

[Your Email Address]



Best Practices for Lobby Meetings

. Introduce Yourself:

Share your name, where you’re from, how long you have worked in healthcare, and
that you are part of a larger nurse organization. Pass it to the other nurses: make sure
everyone introduces themselves. If there are a lot of people, keep it to name and where
you work only. Keep it brief & moving!

. State Why You’re Meeting:
As the leader of the lobby visit, you should clearly lay out the purpose for the meeting.
For example: “We are here to discuss the unsafe staffing crisis nurses are facing in your
district and why the legislature needs to pass the Patient Safety Act immediately.”

. Share Your Story:
Why is improving staffing important to you and your patients? What struggles do you
face as a caregiver? As the lobby lead, you should follow up with encouraging questions,
clarifications, and comments. Think of yourself as helping to facilitate the meeting. We really
want to lift up your unique, personal perspective as a nurse living or working in their district.

. Claim Your Power:
RN is the largest single job class in Pennsylvania - there are more than 330,000 licensed
RNs in PA. Safe staffing legislation is a top priority for over 90% of them! Nurses are
overwhelmingly united to pass the Patient Safety Act this year. Make sure you mention that.
For example: “l, along with my organization and the thousands of nurses in your district,
want to be sure that we have what we need to support our patients and residents.”

. Ask specific questions of your legislator to get a firm commitment:
Will you co-sponsor the Patient Safety Act? If they are already on board, thank them!
And ask: Which other legislators can you get on board?

. Ask for follow up:
“How can | follow up with you to hear your progress on this?” Send a follow-up email
to legislators with action steps within 48 hours of your meeting, that includes a “Thank
You,” small recap of the issue, our clear ask, and the scheduled follow-up. If you can,
send a personal thank you card!

. Take a picture:

We want to share with other nurses and legislators! Email the picture to dwayne.
heisler@seiuhcpa.org with the subject line that includes the legislator’s name (we don’t
know what they all look like!).

. Tell us how it went:
After your visit, call our Political Organizer Dwayne Heisler at 570-317-6214 and let us
know how it went. This is particularly important because you are not the only ones
reaching out to legislators about this, and we need up-to-date info on who is talking to
who and the outcome of each visit to effectively coordinate our legislative advocacy
across the state.
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Pennsylvania Patients, Hospitals, and Nurses Need

THE PATIENT SAFETY ACT

Pennsylvania is facing a crisis in healthcare. Unprecedented levels of short-staffing are leading
nurses to leave the profession in record numbers and patients are suffering. We must address
the conditions that drive caregiver burnout, trauma, and turnover, and improve care by passing
the Patient Safety Act into law now.

Safe Staffing Saves Lives & Improves Patient Outcomes

« Passing the Patient Safety Act would save the life of 1in 10 surgical patients. Each
year, over 300 hospital patients in PA die as a direct result of inadequate and unsafe
staffing. Research shows that each patient a nurse is assigned beyond a safe limit
increases the risk of death for that patient by 7%. Nurses in PA regularly report
having 2-6 patients over that safe threshold, increasing risk of death by 14 to 42%.

« Passing the Patient Safety Act would reduce falls, injuries, and medical errors;
reduce in-hospital heart attacks and respiratory failure; reduce cases of “failure to
rescue” when something goes really wrong; reduce infections and bedsores; and
reduce readmissions (patients going back to the hospital for the same or related care
within 3 months of discharge.)

« Passing the Patient Safety Act would reduce emergency room wait times. Research
has shown that a 25% increase in the amount of patients assigned to emergency
department nurses can result in a 100% increase in wait times.

Safe Staffing Saves Hospitals Money & Improves Retention

- Passing the Patient Safety Act would save hospitals money. A national study
found that the financial benefits of increasing nurse staffing offset the cost of those
additional staff. A University of Pennsylvania School of Nursing study in 2021
concluded: “In addition to better quality of care and patient outcomes, the savings
due to fewer readmissions and shorter lengths of stay in hospitals was about $70
million, more than twice the cost of the additional nurse staffing.”

« Passing the Patient Safety Act would offset the cost to hospitals of poor patient
outcomes. Falls, injuries, medical errors, heart attacks, respiratory failure, infections,
bedsores, and readmissions are all very expensive. The benefits of safe staffing
(healthier patients, shorter hospital stays, and fewer readmissions) address those lost
reimbursements that are costing PA hospitals millions each year.

« Passing the Patient Safety Act would improve retention and offset the high cost of
caregiver turnover. In PA hospitals, the average cost to replace a single burned-out
nurse is over $82,000. On average, each hospital is estimated to lose $300,000 per
year for each percentage point of nurse turnover at their facility.

— OVER —



Safe Staffing Solves the Healthcare Workforce Crisis

« Passing the Patient Safety Act would address the primary reason nurses are
leaving. Even before the pandemic, the General Assembly’s Joint State Government
Commission on Pennsylvania’s Health Care Workforce Needs concluded in 2019 that
as many as 30% to 50% of newly licensed Registered Nurses leave the bedside within
their first 3 years. Nurses overwhelmingly cite staffing as the issue driving them away
from Pennsylvania hospitals. According to the Pennsylvania Department of Health’s
“Pulse of Pennsylvania’s Registered Nurse Workforce,” unsafe staffing is the single
greatest source of job dissatisfaction among nurses.

. Passing the Patient Safety Act would improve nurse recruitment. California solved
their nurse workforce crisis by implementing safe staffing standards in the law. The
state was facing a nursing shortage, but after implementing safe staffing standards in
2004, the shortage gradually but consistently disappeared by 2013 and the state has

enjoyed a nurse surplus since then.

« Passing the Patient Safety Act would improve nurse retention. Analysis of
Pennsylvania hospitals shows a strong correlation between staffing levels and job
satisfaction. Across the board, heavier patient loads result in higher nurse burnout,

The solution is clear: Pass the Patient Safety Act to fix the

nurse workforce crisis, save hospitals money, and save lives.

The Patient Safety Act would establish safe staffing standards for all PA
hospitals, implemented by each hospital in collaboration with feedback
from caregivers, and according to the acuity and needs of their patients.

PLUS

Nurse Staffing Commitiee

Each hospital must establish a nurse staffing
committee of 50% managers and 50% RN direct-
care staff and have a co-chair from each. The
committee must develop a written, hospital-wide
nurse staffing plan with the primary goal of ensuring
that the hospital is staffed to meet the healthcare
needs of patients and each unique hospital.

Right to Issue Penalties
The DOH is empowered to impose civil penalties
for a violation of any provision listed in the bill.

Staffing Plans

Each hospital must submit to the DOH a written
hospital-wide staffing plan for nursing services that
meets the required ratios and the unique staffing
needs of the hospital. The nurse staffing committee
must review the staffing plan at least once a year.

Safe Harbor

Both bills include protections for nurses and
a process by which nurses may report unsafe
assignments over the mandated ratios to the DOH

“This legislation is an important part of keeping hospital patients safe and ensuring they receive
the best care possible. In addition, the Patient Safety Act represents an excellent way for
hospitals to make an investment in patient care that will pay dividends in overall savings.”

—From the introductory memorandum attached to both bills

For more info, contact Jarrett Smith, Legislative Director, SEIU Healthcare PA: 267-357-1170 or jarrett.smith@seiuhcpa.org.



Additional Talking Points & Research

Safe staffing saves lives:

Safely staffed hospitals have lower mortality rates!

Patients miss nursing care when staffing levels are low.?

Safe staffing could prevent the deaths of 1in 10 surgical patients.?
Safely staffed hospitals have lower emergency room wait times.*
Safe staffing drastically reduces readmissions for pediatric patients.®

We know this can work:

California hospitals have operated under safe staffing ratio legislation for
many years. It’s clear: improved safe staffing standards save lives and re-
duce nurse burnout, trauma, and turnover.

Despite what some might tell you will happen here - the hospitals there
are still open, and the patients get better care

On average, hospital nurses in Pennsylvania have 1.3 more patients than
nurses in California.®

This is not an unprecedented idea in Pennsylvania. When we drop our
kids off at daycare, we can rest assured that the facility is legally required
to adhere to limits on the number of kids a childcare worker can be as-
signed. Why should we accept less if our kids are in the hospital?

Safe staffing saves hospitals money — we can afford better care:

In competitive hospital markets like Pittsburgh and Philadelphia, safe staff-
ing levels are associated with positive financial indicators for hospitals. In
less competitive markets, lowered nurse staffing levels do not generate
financial gains for hospitals.’

Unsafe staffing costs hospitals a lot of money — unsafe staffing is strongly
associated with increased patient falls, increased surgical complications,
more readmissions, more medical errors, more patient lawsuits, more
burnout, trauma, and turnover for staff, and more nurses leaving the pro-
fession. These are massive expenses for PA hospitals. Safe staffing laws,
by improving care, create cost-saving measures for hospitals.
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- A national study found that the financial costs and benefits of increasing nurse

staffing for hospitals more or less evened out (a <1.5% increase), concluding
that the decision to increase or reduce staffing was based more on the value
placed on human life rather than any potential cost to hospital systems.®

Unsafe staffing leads nurses (both new and experienced) to leave the
bedside. Hospitals are then forced to hire, train, and support new nurses.
The cost of replacing a single burned out or traumatized nurse can cost
as much as $80,000°, and the leading cause of nurse burnout is unsafe
working conditions.

Safe staffing solves one of the major root causes of the nursing shortage

and keeps more nurses at the bedside for longer:
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- We’re often asked how we’ll find all the nurses to have safe patient limits,

because there aren’t enough - so they say. The truth is we have enough
nurses, just not enough nurses willing or able to work at the bedside
under increasingly unsafe conditions.

Only 76% of Registered Nurses in PA are currently employed as nurses,
and 6% are unemployed.® There are over 100,000 nurses of working age
and currently licensed to practice in Pennsylvania who are choosing to
not practice at the bedside. Many have said that if staffing improved, they
would actively return to bedside practice.

www.massnurses.org/files/file/Legislation-and-Politics/JAMA-Jan-20-2016-Comparison.pdf
journals.lww.com/jncgjournal/Abstract/2015/10000/Nurse_Staffing_Levels_and_Patient_Reported_Missed.4.aspx
www.nci.nlm.nih.go/pubmed/12387650
www.massnurses.org/files/file/Diagnostic%20Eval%20for%20ED%20patients.pdf
www.massnurses.org/files/file/Legislation-and-Politics/An_Observational_Study_May_2013.pdf
www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2908200/pdf/hesr0045-0904.pdf
www.massnurses.org/files/file/Legislation-and-Politics/The_effects_of_Nurse_Staffing_on_Hospital_Financial_Perfor-
mance_April_to_June_2013.pdf

Needleman, Buerhaus, Stewart, Zelevinsky & Mattke, ‘Nurse Staffing in Hospitals: Is There a Business Case for Quality?’,
Health Affairs 2006, https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/hlthaff.25.1.204.
www.americannursetoday.com/tripping-over-the-welcome-mat-why-new-nurses-dont-stay-and-what-the-evidence-says-
we-can-do-about-it/

10. https://bhw.hrsa.gov/sites/default/files/bhw/nchwa/projections/NCHWA_HRSA_Nursing_Report.pdf





